
Leave voters are fed up with
continuous Project Fear in Parliament
and on much of the media

When a General election changes the governing party the media changes its
mainstream agenda from the preoccupations of the outgoing government to the
priorities of the incoming government. Media reflects the will of the people
and the shift of power. Of course it allows the Opposition a say, and the
Parliamentary Opposition battles to get some of its priorities onto the media
as a challenge to the government. The Opposition gets more attention as the
unpopularity of a government increases and or as another election approaches.

Most of the media have failed to reflect this sensible democratic approach to
news over the Referendum. Most of them have carried on accepting as news and
stories a series of tendentious or mendacious forecasts, predictions and non
stories from the Project Fear stable as if the Referendum campaign were still
underway or as if Remain had actually won. In this they reflect the Labour
opposition. Elected on a Manifesto that said they accepted the result and
would work towards the UK leaving the EU, Labour has instead spent the last
seventeen months putting the case in the Commons for staying in the EU
directly, and being remorselessly negative about leaving the EU at every
available opportunity. Within the government the Chancellor and the Business
Secretary have also delighted in highlighting gloomy and inaccurate forecasts
of what might happen instead of seizing the many opportunities Brexit brings
to lower taxes, cut tariffs, improve laws and promote more domestic business.

It is no wonder there is an ever growing gulf between most Leave voters and
the Parliament and media which talks at them daily in discordant tones. We
are constantly being told we were too stupid to understand what we voted on,
that we never voted to leave the customs union and single market which were
always an integral part of EU membership which we rejected, and that we
should be asked again because we must by now have changed our minds. If an
entirely false forecast of a mild recession after the vote would not make us
vote Remain in the Referendum, maybe a even more false forecast (called a
scenario) of a massive recession after we leave will force us to cry out for
a second ballot.

It’s high time those of us who believe in Brexit and have many positive
things to say about our regaining our freedom and lifting our growth rate
once out were allowed some airtime. There is no indication that this will
happen, leading to more people to turn off the BBC news and cancel their
subscriptions to the Daily Mail. It as if all the opportunities from Brexit
did not exist for most of the media and all too many MPs. The Leave voting
public have more vision than the establishment.
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Minister Perry visits Peach Place
Wokingham

I was pleased to welcome Minister Perry from the Business Department to
Wokingham to see the new Peach Place development and to meet new tenants
taking shops there. She was full of praise for the new development and talked
about business rate reductions and other measures to promote stronger High
Street shopping. Leader of the Borough Council Julian McGhee Sumner also
attended.

We met and talked to some of the builders of the scheme, saw the new
Waterstones and spent time discussing the outlook for the Leafy Elephant, a
new Gin bar that should be opening in March after fit out.
I wished all involved every success with their ventures, and hope the Council
will be announcing more tenancies soon. This development should add to the
range and choice Wokingham provides, and help create a bigger platform for
events and community activities as well as shopping.

Mrs May faces a big defeat

It is true a fortnight is a long time in politics, and people can change
their minds. It is also true that on the current arithmetic Mrs May is not
just facing the loss of a crucial vote, but she is facing a landslide defeat.
So far she has only mustered around 220 Conservative MPs who will probably
vote for her proposal, with maybe 10 others from Opposition parties who might
defy their party whips to support her. This leaves around 400 MPs of all
parties who have said they will vote against. A defeat by around 170 would be
a huge blow. The announcement by Sir Michael Fallon on Monday that he was
against the Agreement was another big loss for her, as most had him down as a
reliable government supporter.

What could she do instead? She could announce she has taken soundings and
realises that her attempt to find a set of compromises with the EU has not
produced an Agreement that suits either side or any party in the Commons. She
will therefore cancel the debate and vote. Instead she would have to go back
to the EU and tell them the draft Agreement they like is unacceptable to the
UK Parliament. It either needs to be materially amended or the two sides need
to agree on the UK leaving in March 2019 followed by free trade talks swiftly
afterwards, or preferably starting immediately.

The amendment route looks unlikely to succeed. The EU has a long history of
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offering the UK too little too late to retain the country in its legal and
political system, and will not take kindly to being told they have overdone
it again. The rewrite necessary to the 585 page Withdrawal Agreement would be
so wide ranging to make sure it can pass the Commons that it seems unlikely
it could be achieved, even given lots of goodwill from the EU side.

This leaves us with exit and free trade arrangements, which is what will
remain assuming Parliament does vote down Mrs May’s motion. Opposition forces
in Parliament may want to find a way to delay Brexit or to push the idea of a
second referendum, but this would not honour the results of the referendum.
It would also require both the consent of each member state of the EU and new
legislation in the UK in a Parliament with no government majority for any
approach that entails deviating from implementing Brexit. It is no longer
possible even if Parliament wanted it to legislate for a referendum and hold
one prior to exit day on 29 March 2019.

Public meeting about train whistles

I have taken up the issue of imposing new noisy train whistles in Wokingham
with Network Rail. I agree with the residents who think this is a bad change
which the railway does not have to make.

Residents are going to hold a meeting on Monday evening at 18.15 at the
Salvation Army Hall, Sturges Road Wokingham RG40 2HD. I encourage those who
are concerned to attend.

I will not be able to get to the meeting as Parliament is in session until 10
pm on Monday, with votes expected that I need to attend. I look forward to
hearing a report of the meeting, and will reinforce any messages from
residents to Network Rail.

Futile Project Fear figures

Yesterday in the Urgent Question on the latest round of Project Fear Treasury
forecasts I asked them to tell us what the growth rate was in the last 25
years before we joined the European Community, and what the growth rate has
been in the last 25 years from 1992 when they established the full single
market and customs union. It was obvious we grew faster outside the EU than
in it, so the Treasury declined to share these actual historical figures.

As UK GDP data begins in 1948 I have now confirmed that between 1948 and 1972
when we joined the EC, growth amounted to 118%.
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In the years from 1993 to 2017, following completion of the single market,
growth was just 69%.

In other words, growth inside the EU was 41% lower than before we joined. So
using the Treasury way of explaining these things, at today’s values the UK
economy would be far better off in income and output terms than we are
following time in the EU. They should adopt their own negative language and
tell us just what a colossal loss of income and output this amounts to.

Those who support the EU will immediately say that the reason for the much
slower growth in the EU is not to do with our membership. As soon as they
accept this they must therefore acknowledge that the Treasury forecasts for
the next fifteen years are wrong, as clearly a wide range of factors can
affect economic out turns. Their protestations are, however, wild like their
gloomy forecasts. It is the case that membership of the EEC led to a
sharpened decline in much of our manufacturing in the early years when we
took the hit of tariff free competition. It is also the case the European
Exchange Rate Mechanism did great damage to jobs, output and incomes, at just
the time when the EU completed its single market.

The Treasury forecasts of lower growth are likely to be well out, and their
assumptions are not realistic for the WTO exit where they leave out most of
the upside we would expect.

The Bank of England forecasts are just absurd. They assume a fall in output
almost as large as all our exports to the EU! Even the Bank can’t think we
would lose that much and can’t ignore all the import substitution we would do
in such extreme and impossible circumstances. How else do they get to such a
wildly high fall in output?


